
Sunday, August 1, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, this beautiful feeling of love and 
peace comes over you when you enter into My Real Presence at a 
church with My Blessed Sacrament.  Your most heavenly experience 
is to receive Me worthily in Holy Communion at the Mass.  I have 
told you often that if you do not eat My Body and drink My 
Blood, you cannot have eternal life within you.  You are brought 
into this life to know, love, and serve Me, and you follow My 
Will by consecrating everything over to Me.  This joy in your 
heart, when I am with you, lifts your spirits and in Holy 
Communion  you are joined with My Mystical Body in all the 
saints and angels.  It is when you serve Me in worship and 
helping your neighbor in hospitality that you store heavenly 
treasures in heaven.  It is your gift of sharing all of your 
life with Me and your neighbors that will give you your reward 
both on earth and in heaven.  The readings warn you to not seek 
this world’s possessions for their own sake and not to be vain 
in pursuing earthly things that will pass away.  If you seek 
only this world’s gifts, you will never be satisfied, because 
your soul will only be satisfied in Me.  So use the things of 
the world only for your basic needs of survival and do not make 
idols of them before Me.  It is worship of Me that is primary in 
your life as you follow My First Commandment.  When you seek Me 
first, all of the things that you need in this life will be 
granted to you.” 
 
Monday, August 2, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this fork in the 
road where you must choose between Me and the temptations of 
earthly desires.  My Blessed Mother leads you to Me, but the 
narrow road to heaven means you must be willing to take up your 
cross each day.  The other road is broad to hell and it attracts 
you to new cars, money, gold objects, and even to sinful desires 
with young women or young men.  This is not just a one time 
choice, but you are faced with this decision every time the 
devil tempts you with sin every day of your life.  Therefore, 
you must be strong in your faith to avoid these temptations.  
Keep your focus on Me in My Blessed Sacrament and I will help 
you to avoid these temptations.  When these thoughts of sin 
enter your mind, do not entertain them, but put them out of your 
mind.  Call on Me in My Name to take away any evil thoughts so 
they would not lead you into acting out any sin.  Analyze every 
day at night time how you may have offended Me that day and pray 
your Act of Contrition before you go to sleep.  Remember these 
offenses or write them down so you can confess your sins to the 
priest in Confession.  Do not be afraid to tell the priest your 
sins because it is Me in the priest that you are asking for 



forgiveness.  Go to frequent Confession so your soul can always 
be pure and ready for your judgment when one day I will call you 
home to Myself.” 
 
Tuesday, August 3, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I desire that you only use My cross 
with My suffering Body on it.  You also should have the cross 
with My Corpus displayed prominently on My altar in My churches.  
The plain cross and the Resurrection crosses do not convey My 
suffering which I want you to imitate in your life.  Display My 
crucifixes in your home in many rooms as well.  Carry My 
crucifix also on your person so people can identify you as My 
suffering disciples.  If your workplace does not allow you to 
display your crucifix, then find another job that will accept 
you.  When your society prohibits you from displaying holy 
objects by law, then you know how close it is to the time of 
tribulation.  Man’s laws are increasingly becoming against My 
laws and they do not have to be obeyed when they counter My 
laws.  Better to obey Me than man, and if you must suffer to 
obey Me, then this is what you must follow.  They have 
persecuted Me and they will persecute you as well when you 
follow My ways.  All those, who are faithful to Me, will receive 
your reward in heaven for displaying My cross and obeying My 
laws.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I lift all of My souls up to My 
Father as I offered up My life on the cross for all of mankind.  
Without Me you are nothing and it takes the eyes of faith to 
realize that you cannot be saved without Me.  You must accept Me 
as Master of your lives and come to Me for the forgiveness of 
your sins.  When you give Me your life and soul in full 
commitment to My Will, then you will be close to Me on your path 
to heaven.  When you consecrate everything over to Me, you will 
see that your life will be much easier to bear.  Give praise and 
glory to your Lord and call on Me to heal you in your spiritual 
and earthly needs.  When you have lived your life on this earth 
and have made atonement for your sins, I will lift you up to 
heaven in Paradise with Me.”  
 
Wednesday, August 4, 2004:
 At St. Anthony’s Church, Robstown, Texas after Communion I 
could see many Spanish speaking people that had a strong 
devotion to the Blessed Virgin Mary.  Jesus said: “My people, 
this is a special message for the Spanish speaking people of 
this area.  These people have a strong love for Me and My 
Blessed Mother.  Their devotion in prayer is innocent and 
beautiful.  No matter how other people view them in your 
society, they are special to Me.  Just as St. Mary, the sister 



of St. Martha, had chosen the better part of loving Me, so My 
Spanish speaking friends have also chosen the better part of Me 
and My Blessed Mother and they will not be denied extra graces.  
Let them flock to My churches and My Blessed Mother’s shrines 
and they will receive heavenly graces and treasure in heaven.  
If all other peoples loved us so much, you would have much more 
love and peace in your world.” 
 
Thursday, August 5, 2004: (Dedication of the Basilica of St. 
Mary Major) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother fed Me and cared 
for Me in My upbringing at Nazareth.  Our two hearts are one as 
she was in harmony with My Divine Will throughout her whole 
life.  Even now when you pray for her intercession, she will 
bring your intentions to Me.  She is your Blessed Mother and she 
cares for you as she did for Me.  Give thanks in honoring My 
Blessed Mother for all she does for her children.  As you travel 
from city to city, you are seeing how My Blessed Mother is 
visiting many of her children with messages and miracles of 
healing and weeping pictures, and statues.  This is her way of 
comforting her children and giving you hope that heaven is 
looking out for My faithful people.  Continue to pray her 
rosaries and give praise and glory to your Lord.” 
 
Friday, August 6, 2004: (Feast of the Transfiguration) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Transfiguration was a preview of 
how I looked in My glorified Body after I was resurrected from 
the dead.  This cup full of wine is the cup full of My Precious 
Blood that I shed for all of mankind.  This is My ransom to My 
Father out of love that is offered at every Mass for the 
forgiveness of your sins.  My heavenly Father called down: 
‘Listen to My Divine Son in whom I am well pleased.’  This whole 
happening occurred on Mount Tabor when I often went into the 
mountains to pray and restore My spiritual strength in My 
earthly Body.  I am always in union with My heavenly Father, but 
I showed you how to pray as an example in the ‘Our Father’.  
Remember to pray to My heavenly Father, for He will grant you 
all that you need in this life.  This feast should also remind 
you that at your own resurrection after the final judgment, you 
too, will be raised up in your glorified body with your soul.” 
 
Saturday, August 7, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you see this wheat harvest, but it 
is knocked over because the weather has made it difficult to 
collect in certain areas.  Many crops all over the world are 
also being threatened by floods and bad weather.  Problems with 
finding enough food for everyone will get worse with time as the 



world famine is starting.  This food problem is just one of many 
signs.  The broken fencepost is another representation  that war 
and terrorism will continue to cause a disruption in America and 
other economies of the world.  The ongoing strife in Iraq and 
Afghanistan will continue to drain billions of dollars from your 
country in deficit budgets.  Even though there are signs of an 
improving economy in America, you will continue to see 
difficulties in your job markets for the middle and lower 
classes of your society.  Sin is rampant all over America and 
unless you repent of your sins, you will harvest more financial 
problems and disasters.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the terrorists have planted some 
significant bombs in several major Western cities.  They have 
some important date to them coming that will trigger these 
devices.  There are some demands that could be met to stop their 
plan, but the demands will not be agreed to.  Depending on how 
many are killed, it will determine any measured reprisals.  
Prayer also can mitigate these explosions.  The evil ones behind 
this devastation will use such terrorist threats to control 
people and even evacuate suspected targets.  If the reprisals 
also kill many people, then a major world war could ensue 
between the East and the West.  If major devastation occurs, it 
may be difficult to even feed those surviving any war.  Pray 
that weapons of mass destruction are not used because of the 
physical repercussions that could ensue.  The madness of killing 
so many innocent people could only come from the devil himself.  
Evil people will be in a great battle with good people, but I 
will be the victor, no matter what anyone does.”  
 
Sunday, August 8, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, My son, you are witnessing this 
latest swarm of locusts in Africa, as you have seen earlier in 
the Mideast and Australia.  Many crops and trees are being 
stripped by such swarms.  This is just one more sign of the many 
pestilence events afflicting mankind before the coming of the 
Son of Man.  I have given you this mission to prepare the people 
for My return in judgment.  There are many signs in wars, 
earthquakes, famine, and pestilence all over the earth.  But it 
takes the eyes of faith to read the signs of the times.  Getting 
people to repent of their sins is the best preparation for the 
coming tribulation.  I have also asked you to warn the people 
not to take the mark of the beast or computer chips in the body, 
and not to worship the beast or the Antichrist.  Worship and 
give praise only to Me and I will protect you from the evil 
ones.  Continue to spread My Word of love, faith, and hope to 
all the nations.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, there is an earthly attraction to 



desire fame and wealth that every soul is tested with in this 
life.  Whatever money that you come by in life is not something 
to trust in or idolize.  Riches and fame are fleeting and they 
will pass away.  Money is needed for the basic needs, but not 
just to have luxuries for their own sake.  Sharing whatever you 
have with others should be a part of your neighborly help to the 
poor.  Depend on Me for whatever you need and you will be 
satisfied.  Depending on your money will never give you love or 
stability.  Money can be stolen or taken from you by the 
authorities.  As the tribulation comes, your money will not do 
you any good unless you take the mark of the beast and sell your 
soul.  Your soul is more valuable than any amount of money and 
being in heaven means you must give up any attachments to 
earthly desires and riches.  Search for everlasting life in 
heaven with heavenly treasure and deny your earthly treasure 
which only leads down the broad road to hell.  Love Me and you 
will have everything for being faithful.” 
 
Monday, August 9, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s Gospel I had St. Peter 
pay the temple tax as an example to My disciples that everyone 
is obliged to give financial support to My churches.  You should 
tithe ten per cent of your income to charity and a share of that 
should go to support your local church.  Along with your 
financial support of My Church, you should also offer your time 
to spread My Word, and support and pray for your priests at that 
church.  Your church is where you have My Blessed Sacrament in 
My tabernacle and where My priest sons give you My sacraments.  
Your faith community gathers around My Eucharist at the Mass and 
that is why you should share a substantial donation to keep that 
church vibrant and ongoing.” 
 
Note: The chief commandments, or laws, of the Church are these 
six: 
1) To assist at Mass on all Sundays and holydays of obligation. 
2) To fast and to abstain on the days appointed. 
3) To confess our sins at least once a year. 
4) To receive Holy Communion during the Easter time. 
5) To contribute to the support of the Church. 
6) to observe the laws of the Church concerning marriage.  
 
 Jesus said: “My people,  you are seeing more and more 
earthquakes that are taking their toll on innocent victims all 
over the world.  Even volcanic activity has been associated with 
smaller earthquakes.  Where these deaths are occurring, there is 
much sin going on.  As earthquakes start occurring more in 
populated areas, you will see more deaths associated with them.  



You have seen some major buildings destroyed by terrorism and 
now you will see more destruction by earthquakes.  Any life that 
is lost is a great loss to that family, but when large numbers 
are lost, it is a great loss to that country.  Prepare your 
souls with Confession, My people, because some serious events 
are about to take place.  You have had lulls before the storm, 
and soon destruction will fall upon you because of your 
unrepentant sins.” 
 
Tuesday, August 10, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the corner stone of My Church 
and I have set St. Peter up as a rock to head My Church through 
his successors.  My Word is the seed that I plant in the hearts 
of mankind.  Some are like the seed that falls on the rocks that 
hear the Word with delight, but leave quickly in trials because 
they have no roots.  Some are like the seed that falls among 
thorns, that grow up in the world and their faith is choked by 
the pleasures and concerns of everyday life.  Then there are 
those who are like the seed that falls on good ground, and they 
yield thirty, sixty, and one hundred fold.  It is good to look 
at your own life in faith to see which of these people that you 
would  be like.  There are more distractions and temptations in 
the world today than ever before.  You have so many things that 
put demands on your time, but if you are to be really fruitful, 
you must make priorities in your time for Me to work and follow 
My mission for your life.  Those, that yield good fruit, are My 
faithful that listen to My Word and carry it out in their daily 
actions.  My kingdom of heaven awaits My disciples.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your weather patterns are creating 
floods, pestilence, and famine just as My prophets have told you 
how things  will be when I come again to purify the earth.  
Every day brings you news of more destruction in storms, 
earthquakes, wars, and even locust infestations.  Even now 
terrorism and alerts threaten your peace and many are uneasy 
even in your financial markets.  No matter how unsettled you may 
be of your current events, you can always find peace and rest in 
My Presence.  If your people were more focused on Me and not 
committing so much sin, you would have more hope in your lives 
getting better.  As it is, your people are not repenting and are 
relying more on your money and work than relying on My help.  I 
cannot reward a stiff necked people and instead My wrath will 
raise up even more serious chastisements until you are brought 
to your knees and your pride is humbled.  Civilizations before 
you have destroyed themselves by their lack of morals, and 
America is walking down this same path to destruction.  Wake up, 
America, before it is too late and you will be lost forever.”  
 



Wednesday, August 11, 2004: (St. Clare) 
 Jesus said: “My people, St. Francis and St. Clare gave up 
their wealth to live in total surrender to My Will and 
denouncing the riches of the world.  These saints wanted to live 
in total dependence on Me so they could imitate My life of love 
and simple living.  People of the world today would find it very 
difficult to give up their wealth to live this simple life in 
poverty.  Money and possessions control people’s lives more than 
they are willing to admit and they are becoming actual idols in 
place of Me.  You need some money to provide shelter and food to 
eat, but some see money as a means to happiness and pleasures.  
Look at your life style to see how much riches and possessions 
control you and you will see what earthly desires that you need 
to detach yourself from.  Money should only be used for your 
basic necessities and not as a means to an end in itself.  When 
the coming tribulation arrives, you will see everything that you 
have stripped from you.  So be ready to go to My refuges of 
protection.  While you have money, be willing to share it with 
others, so your charity can store treasures in heaven.  Whatever 
your situation is, do not let your money become an idol that 
controls how you live.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this building shrinking back 
represents the fear of your people that terrorists are planning 
attacks against your financial buildings in various cities.  The 
terrorists are looking into various ways of delivering 
explosives to these targets.  They could use planes, 
helicopters, missiles, or trucks.  Another means that I was 
showing you is digging large long underground tunnels beneath 
the Capitol, the White House or the Pentagon.  Your security 
people know the suspected targets and they are on the watch for 
any suspicious behavior.  No matter how much America prepares 
for these attacks, it will be impossible to guard all of these 
targets from some determined suicide attackers.  If any large 
numbers are killed again, you could see mandatory smart cards 
forced on everyone and even a plan to chip everybody in their 
body that will go along with the government.  Many of the events 
that I have warned you about are about to be fulfilled that will 
lead up to the declaration of the Antichrist.  Be prepared 
physically and spiritually for the coming tribulation as 
everything is in place for this to happen.” 
 
Thursday, August 12, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, there are some people who are very 
meticulous about keeping track of their billings and the paying 
off of their debts for services rendered.  You are very careful 
to pay your debts in a timely manner so you do not incur late 
fees or endanger your credit rating.  Even some, who are owed 



debts, try to extract their money through legal liens or 
garnishes on wages.  Many even sue people for the least little 
offense.  Even as you are selfish about hoarding your money, you 
also are unforgiving with financial or physical harm debts.  
Look at all of the litigation going on in your courts and you 
will see how mean spirited your people are about money.  
Forgiving debts and hurts of others is a very difficult request 
of anyone today.  Yet, if you are true to your belief in the 
‘Our Father’ or today’s Gospel on forgiving debts, you need to 
rethink your reaction to those who have hurt you in any way.  
Instead of trying to exact revenge, I call you out of love to 
pray for your enemies that their souls could be saved.  This is 
a hard request for those influenced by the world, but if you are 
striving for perfection, you must struggle to not have grudges 
and forgive your enemies or those who have hurt you.  By loving 
everyone despite what they have done to you, then you will be on 
the right path to heaven and receive your heavenly reward.” 
 
Thursday, August 12, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen a great mystic (Maria 
Esperanza) pass from your presence, but she is safe in My 
kingdom.  You were concerned that she was suffering for My pope 
son, but do not worry because she continues to pray for his 
health and his work.  Her passing is a sign even as she foretold 
a great sign for this year.  My people, I keep telling you that 
your time is short before the final events will begin.  Pray 
much and go frequently to Confession to keep your spiritual 
strength for what you are about to bear.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in this vision how 
famine will be spreading all over the world.  In your current 
plenty there is much waste at your stores, in restaurants, and 
on cruise ships.  As food will become harder to find, food will 
be rationed out and your restaurants will indeed be empty.  Many 
in the rich nations do not know what it is like to go to bed 
hungry, but soon everyone will be suffering.  My people will 
find food and water at My refuges, but do not take anything from 
the evil ones who will try and control the distribution of food.  
These evil ones will demand chips in the body for their food, 
but do not give in to them.  Better to starve to death than to 
worship the beast of the Antichrist.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there have been many courageous 
religious and laity that have given up their lives in martyrdom 
than deny their beliefs in Me.  In the coming years of 
tribulation many more will die as martyrs to witness their love 
for Me and follow My laws before man’s laws that are corrupt.  
Those, who are able to die for Me will be given the grace to 



endure their suffering.  The remaining faithful will be 
miraculously protected at My refuges.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the first storms 
that are taking aim at your country.  Even as you prepare for 
this storm, you will see a parade of storms that will test your 
endurance.  Insurance companies will find it hard to keep up 
with the ensuing destruction.  Violent weather will continue to 
test America along with other natural disasters.  Man thinks 
that he can control the damage from nature, but this year will 
test your endurance to the last bit of your strength.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, man has expanded his knowledge of 
the universe in your probes that have looked at Mars, Jupiter, 
Saturn, and now Mercury.  Even as you have witnessed strides in 
your science in space, you still need to learn how to love one 
another.  You are killing each other in needless wars, abortion, 
and euthanasia, and you need to work on making peace among your 
fellow men.  Repent of your sins and follow My mission instead 
of just satisfying your own desire for more knowledge.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, war, disease, and poverty are 
killing many parents and their children are filling many 
orphanages.  I want My faithful to reach out to help these 
orphans in many places all over the world.  You may be able to 
adopt them or send donations to feed them.  They need your love 
and care, and those, who look out for My little ones, will 
receive treasure in heaven that will help you at your judgment.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, many of your food items, as beef, 
are seeing changing prices due to problems in the cost of 
bringing these animals to market.  This is just one symptom of 
many in your coming food shortages.  I have asked people to set 
aside a small amount of extra food so I can multiply it for My 
faithful and those who come to your house.  I will watch over My 
flock even during this coming famine, but you must have faith in 
My Word that I will supply your needs without help from the evil 
ones.  Ask for My help at any time because I am at your side 
always ready to answer your prayers.” 
 
Friday, August 13, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, in today’s reading of the Gospel I 
speak to you about divorce and I emphasize your focus should be 
more about love and total commitment than on having a way out of 
a marriage.  If you enter a marriage only half heartedly and 
thinking that you can leave if it does not work out, then your 
dedication in love to each other could be upset by the least 
little disagreement.  This whole theme of love and the 
permanence of a relationship is paralleled in marriage with My 
relationship with every soul.  I will always love everyone 
because you are My creations.  It is only by man’s free will 



that you either accept or reject My love.  I have died for each 
of you and your sins, and I always await your return to Me from 
anything that comes between us.  Our relationship is not 
terminated as in a divorce, but I am always seeking your love to 
your dying day.  See that I want a permanent love relationship 
with every soul and I will never take no for a final answer.  My 
teaching on living a marriage until death is a difficult calling 
and it is for those willing to accept this teaching.  In cases 
where immorality or the threatening of one’s life is present, 
some have sought annulments in My Church.  There are problems 
with incompatibility between spouses and there are needs for 
separations.  The problems occur when a spouse wants to marry 
again and this is where discussions with My priests or 
counselors are needed.  Even though there are divorces, it does 
not mean that this is My accepted norm for how to live.  I want 
everyone to live in love and not hate caused by any differences 
in a marriage.  Work at your marriage to make it work by loving 
each other than letting selfish reasons break it.  By working to 
help each other out of love, your spouse can be your help mate 
to your eternal salvation with Me.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, I have given you messages comparing 
the Exodus of the Old Testament to the coming modern day Exodus.  
Even as I tested the Egyptians with many plagues, so in the 
tribulation My angels will again bring plagues of destruction 
against the evil ones who will take the mark of the beast.  This 
vision of destruction will be the living hell that those who 
worship the beast will suffer.  My faithful will be protected at 
My refuges, and any diseases or biological weapons used against 
My people will not be effective.  They will be healed by looking 
on My luminous cross and by drinking the healing waters of the 
springs at My refuges.  Fear not these evil ones for My angels 
will do battle for you and you will not need any weapons but 
your prayers.  In the end all evil will be vanquished from the 
earth and I will make a new heavens and a new earth for all My 
faithful to share in My Era of Peace.” 
 
Saturday, August 14, 2004: (Maximillian Kolbe) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the continuing 
devastation of the first hurricanes to strike America this year.  
It will be some time before the total amount of damage and 
deaths will be assessed, but there is no doubt that this was a 
serious blow to Florida and its economy.  I have told you 
earlier that you will know the meaning of natural disasters this 
year and your country will taste still more.  In the past some 
storms have slowed down in speed before landfall,  but this time 
it speeded up beyond what forecasters were expecting.  Many 
other problems with oil prices, deficits from imports, and 



employment numbers continue to test your fragile economy.  You 
are still facing problems in Iraq and Afghanistan as well as 
possible terrorist attacks before the election.  You will see a 
continuation of events that will harass your country because you 
are not repenting of your sins.  Only by prayer and fasting can 
these events be mitigated.  Give praise to Me and obey My laws, 
or you will suffer the consequences of your actions.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know of or have seen messages 
of many concentration camps all over your country as at old army 
bases.  These are the detention centers for keeping those people 
who will not go along with the new world order.  The evil ones 
will be seeking out those strong in their faith that will resist 
worshiping the beast.  They also will be seeking out those who 
are patriotic to your country and desire freedom from forced 
chips in the body.  By removing those who most object to their 
takeover plans, they feel the rest will submit without a fight 
to following the beast if money is at stake.  You will be faced 
with the evil ones trying to force everyone to worship the beast 
instead of Me.  You will need strong faith to resist these evil 
ones because they will control the food, the money and the jobs.  
Regardless of the danger to the body, do not submit to these 
evil ones, but let Me feed you and protect you at My refuges.  
Protect your soul by worshiping only Me and not taking any chip 
in your body or on your person.  Some will risk martyrdom to 
defy the authorities, but it is better to suffer a little here 
than eternal suffering in hell if you follow the evil ones.”  
 
Sunday, August 15, 2004: (Assumption of Mary) 
 Mary said: “My dear children, the first reading speaks of a 
woman dressed in the sun and my image on the tilma in Guadeloupe 
is that image.  The image on the tilma is a miracle in itself as 
you have witnessed other images on the bank windows in 
Clearwater, Florida.  The darkened image of Our Lady of 
Guadeloupe was because of the breaking of the windows on my 
image in Clearwater.  This attack by the recent hurricane 
Charley was diverted from this area, but the damage to Florida 
is because of much sin in this state.  You witnessed this same 
image on the plywood in Robstown, Texas and another miracle of 
the bleeding cross that was touched to the traveling image of 
the tilma.  This image is my miracle of protection for all the 
Americas, but you are seeing tears on my statues and my Son’s 
pictures because we are so sad over your sins of abortion and 
your sins of the flesh.  My image of Guadeloupe is of my 
pregnancy with Jesus and the readings of the day in the Gospel 
are about Elizabeth calling me blessed and my response in my 
Magnificat.  I want my children to pray for the stoppage of 
abortion in your country and all the Americas because this 



destruction of my Son’s little ones most offends Him.  I have 
tried to hold back my Son’s wrath on your country for these 
sins, but his justice must be meted out, and you will be seeing 
many chastisements as these storms because abortion is not being 
stopped.” 
 
Monday, August 16, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, your life in your society is upside 
down in your morals and laws compared to the normal life of a 
holy person.  What is normal for Me and normal for man are the 
differences between My ways and man’s ways.  In today’s Gospel I 
recited My Commandments in not killing, not stealing, and not 
committing adultery.  My law also speaks of loving your neighbor 
as yourself.  Look at man who has laws allowing the killing of 
the unborn in abortion, laws allowing gay marriages, amnesty 
laws for many thefts, and man’s worship of things and pleasures 
in place of Me.  Even in My Church evil masons are bringing in 
homosexuality, New Age influences, and only lip service to My 
laws.  It is becoming illegal to wear holy objects as crosses in 
the workplace, and there is worship of materialism and the 
taking of My Name off your money, and the removal of the Ten 
Commandments from buildings.  ‘Under God’ in your pledge of 
allegiance to the flag is under attack, as well as removing 
Nativity scenes from public places at Christmas.  Those, who 
turn their backs on Me and refuse to follow My laws, are the 
lukewarm, who know better, that I will spew from My mouth.  I 
call everyone to love Me and seek the perfection of a holy life, 
but even the rich man turned away from Me sad because he had 
many possessions that he did not want to give up.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing the contrast how 
some seek wealth, as these gold coins, for themselves, while 
others seek beautiful vessels to share with others for Masses.  
You have heard Me preach many Gospels of how hard it is for the 
rich to enter heaven.  But you can use your wealth in a loving 
way by sharing it in charity and in this vision by buying 
vessels for Mass for poor parishes in the missions who have only 
the bare necessities.  There are many ways to share by donating 
clothes, food, or money.  The more beautiful way to share is to 
pray for someone or have a Mass said for them, or even fasting 
and giving up your pains for another.  Many times you give 
charity, but do not be looking for something in return.  If you 
are repaid here, you will have less treasure in heaven.  When 
you give of yourself for another’s aid or sustenance, you have a 
better feeling of sharing love than any other pleasure or 
enjoyment from spending money on yourself.  Learn the value of 
true charity in life and you will not desire wealth just for 
yourself.” 



 
Tuesday, August 17, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people,  you may be living in comfort 
today, but in the tribulation you will be humbled to live 
depending on Me for everything.  In the first reading Ezechiel 
told the ruler, who thought he was like God, that he would be 
killed by barbarians.  Any wealth or power that you have today 
is only temporary and could be lost tomorrow.  Live a life of 
humility in sharing what you have with others, and do not be 
boastful of your possessions or haughty in your pride.  You are 
only a steward of your possessions and talents and you will be 
accountable for how you used them or abused them.  Prepare to be 
humbled in your trials of tomorrow and you will not be 
disappointed  or in despair when things will be taken away from 
you.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, man’s curiosity about life on other 
planets has inspired many probes to be sent to Mars, Jupiter, 
Saturn, and soon Mercury.  Your latest discoveries on Mars have 
pointed to mineral formation as on earth, but there have been no 
fossils or other signs of life.  Your recent probe to Saturn was 
curious about a moon with some features like earth.  Even new 
discoveries of new moons and planets on distant stars have 
intrigued your scientists,  but still no direct communication or 
signs of life have been seen.  Even with all of your modern day 
technology, you are only scratching the surface of the knowledge 
of the universe.  Once you come to heaven, you will be aware of 
this knowledge, but for now you are very limited in your space 
travel to learn of these mysteries.  Some of your research has 
actually offended Me in your determination to order nature by 
your manipulation of DNA in cloning and changing plants and 
animals.  Your research on black holes and nuclear weapons also 
are life threatening to your lives on earth.  Man’s quest for 
knowledge is understandable, but to abuse My creation means you 
are following your pride and listening  to the devil’s 
temptations.  Follow the perfection of life as I created it, and 
stop your abuses of My gifts and talents.” 
 
Wednesday, August 18, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s reading about Ezechiel 
chastising the shepherds or leaders of his day (Ezech. 34:1-11) 
has meaning for many of the bishops of your day.  The Israelite 
leaders were being criticized  for enjoying the prestige and 
comfort of their office, but they did not lift a finger to help 
the people under them.  In your day also there are bishops 
enjoying their power and riches, but are not standing up for the 
morals that I set before them in My Gospels.  They are more 
concerned with being more politically correct than speaking out 



against abortion, living together in sin, or political  Catholic 
candidates not denouncing abortion.  These bishops are weak and 
do not want to make waves, but it is their responsibility  to 
lead and protect the flock of the faithful under their care.  It 
is important to pray for your bishops and priests because of 
their  human weaknesses.  This elevator going down represents 
these lukewarm bishops who are failing in their jobs and letting 
souls be lost, but in the end they will be held accountable, 
even in hell for some.”      
 Jesus said: “My people, today you can breathe the air 
without any protection.  Only in highly polluted cities is it 
difficult to breathe the air.  You have added much pollution to 
your air by burning fossil fuels for cars and power plants.  
Given this continued pollution and some volcanoes going off, it 
is conceivable that your air will be hard to breathe without 
some filtration.  Sheltered cities for breathing and non-
polluting cars may be your coming means to survive.  Your uses 
of energy sources may have to be tailored to be atmosphere 
friendly as well as your means of transportation.  Now is the 
best time to make plans for reducing your pollution so you can 
preserve the air you breath and the water you drink, not only 
for yourself, but for your children and grandchildren.” 
 
 
Thursday, August 19, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, in the Gospel reading you see the 
parable of the king who invited guests to come to his feast.  
They killed and abused his messengers, so he had his troops kill 
them and burned down their city.  He then had people drawn off 
the streets to fill his banquet table, but those without the 
proper wedding garments were tied and thrown out into the 
street.  Many are called, but few are chosen.  This is true 
today that I call everyone to salvation, but some reject Me and 
others are not spiritually prepared to enter heaven.  My 
faithful are given the proper garments of My sacraments, but if 
you live in sin without coming to forgiveness in Confession, 
then your garments will be unfit for My banquet.  In the vision 
you see a large long ladder that represents the many difficult 
steps you will need to take to enter My kingdom.  These steps 
include taking up your own cross and following the mission that 
I have given you.  It means making a daily consecration of 
everything to Me and depending on Me for all that you have.  By 
accepting Me as your Master and seeking Me to have your sins 
forgiven, I will help you in each step of the way to reach your 
goal in heaven.  Have the child like trust in Me and you will be 
given all that you need both on earth and in heaven.” 
 



Thursday, August 19, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen the population in the 
West of America expand and yet many fires and occasional floods 
are causing problems among the people there.  I have told you 
that natural disasters occur where there is much sin.  The West 
is seeing times of flood, times of lost homes in fires, and 
earthquakes up and down the coast.  Water is still a difficult 
resource to find and share with so many needing it for survival 
and making a living.  Many disasters are even occurring all over 
your country as in Florida’s recovery from Hurricane Charley.  
America needs to repent of its sins before you fall in ruin.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, America has been doing well 
(Olympics), but many are disappointed in some not winning as 
they thought would happen.  Every sports event is open to anyone 
in the contest to win and it is not automatic that your country 
will win many gold medals.  Other countries feel your country is 
a little arrogant at times when you want to dominate everything.  
Time will show who are the better athletes.  There is good will 
between countries and each nation can enter on an even playing 
field.” 
  Jesus said: “My people, seeing both men and women 
competing in similar games gives more equality to even gender in 
an equal opportunity to display skills in these games.  Many 
heroes are made among men and women in their skills and talents 
demonstrated in their sports.  Exercise and skill help to 
develop your bodies in good health.  Using your gifts is more 
witness to My greater glory in rewarding your work.” 
 Jesus said: “My people,(Charley) your first concern is for 
the people who lost their lives and their homes.  As more 
reports come in, you can see considerable damage also to the 
citrus fruit industry with this storm.  Some food shortages may 
temporarily cause higher prices and less commodities available 
to share with the rest of your country.  The economy problems in 
Florida will be spread among your states and insurance losses.  
See these trials as another example of the result of your sin.  
By prayer and repentance you could lessen the severity of these 
tests.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the longer this war drags on 
between various fractions, it becomes difficult to see an exit 
strategy for your troops.  Your president is starting to pull 
back troops in many cold war countries because your forces are 
being spread too thin in the rest of the world’s trouble spots.  
You are continuing to see a very difficult problem in dealing 
with terrorism because it is hard to protect every vulnerable 
target.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, your Shuttle program has shown you 



that manned flights are still dangerous and safety can never be 
assumed, but it must be an ongoing concern.  Many scientific 
advances have resulted from your space programs, and you are 
learning much about other planets even without manned missions.  
Use your technology for good purposes and not to change nature 
as I created it.  If you work with Me in your quest for 
knowledge, you will see peace.  But when you turn nature against 
My laws, you will reap a whirlwind of destruction.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, the earth has a finite amount of 
resources that must be shared by all.  No one nation should grow 
rich at the expense of other nations.  Plans to use your land 
properly all over the world should keep renewal of the nutrients 
high in your priorities for land preservation.  By sharing 
proper farming techniques with third world countries, then they 
too can preserve their lands without deserts growing so rapidly.  
Pray for My help and be willing to share your gifts and 
resources without hoarding them for yourselves.” 
 
Friday, August 20, 2004: (St. Bernard) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you have seen schism in My Church 
back at the time of the Reformation when division came in many 
Protestant Denominations.  Today, there are many informal 
schisms going on with disobedience to what My pope son is 
teaching in upholding My Church laws and My Commandments.  You 
will see a formalized schism coming in My Church as a sign of 
the tribulation taking place.  There will be another division in 
My Church between a schismatic church and My faithful remnant.  
Those, who will remain faithful to Me, will be in the minority.  
I will describe the schismatic church so that you will be able 
to recognize it when it happens.  There are three main tenets 
that will be upheld in the schismatic church.  First, they will 
be supporting a New Age religion which worships the earth, the 
moon, and many gods and goddesses of the earth.  Second, they 
will teach that fornication, adultery, and masturbation are not 
mortal sins.  That is they will teach that living together 
heterosexually or homosexually without proper marriage is not 
sinful.  Third, this evil church will take away all reverence 
for My Blessed Sacrament and say the bread is only a symbol and 
not My Real Presence.  I am describing this schism because you 
are already seeing these signs coming into your churches and you 
should know that this is an evil influence led by the masons in 
My Church.  Pray for your priests, bishops, and cardinals that 
they remain faithful to My teachings as the apostles taught, and 
not as some are misinterpreting the Gospels to their own liking.  
My people need to be strong in your faith by daily prayer and 
frequent Confession, and visits to My Blessed Sacrament.  This 
evil age will test everyone dearly in what you truly believe.” 



 Jesus said:  “My people, your fighting in Iraq and 
Afghanistan is becoming more futile and it questions why you are 
trying to force your way on these people.  The terrorists are 
taking their time and only attacking vulnerable targets whether 
civilian or military.  They are fighting for their own land and 
to remove your occupation forces.  Bringing terrorism on America 
will come from those already in your country or those that are 
coming through your loosely guarded borders.  Causing 
destruction among many civilian targets is a lot easier than 
winning on a military battlefield where they are outnumbered and 
outgunned.  This determination to cause destruction of American 
targets is a never ending battle that will always be shadowing 
your people.  I want only love and peace to be among you, but 
the Islamic terrorists are seeking only hate and revenge that 
will never be satisfied.  Pray for all sinners and even those 
who hate you.” 
 
Saturday, August 21, 2004: (St. Pius X) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is one thing to perform good 
deeds for helping people, but it is another if they are being 
done just to show off for one’s own glory before men.  I ask My 
disciples to perform your good works for Me and I, who see you 
in secret and know your heart’s intentions, will reward you.  
He, who exalts himself, will be humbled, and he, who humbles 
himself, will be exalted.  Those, who are searching for honors 
and fame in men’s eyes, will find this human glory fleeting and 
gone tomorrow.  Those, who are seeking to please Me only by love 
of Me and their neighbor, will do it for My greater glory and 
you will have My reward in everlasting eternity in heaven.  I 
read the intentions in your heart for every action and this is 
what you will be judged on, and not just by mere appearances.  
You may fool some  by your outward actions, but you cannot fool 
Me.  So perform all of your actions while you are focused on Me, 
and I will direct you what to say and do.  Remember the parable 
about the good tree and the bad tree.  A good tree can only bear 
good fruit, while a bad tree can only bear bad fruit.  So it is 
by your fruits that I will know whether you are doing them for 
Me or yourself.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as thoughts of going back to school 
come to mind, many are getting their books and supplies ready.  
Some are focused on what courses to take in secular subjects.  
But parents should also feel a responsibility to have their 
children educated in the faith as well.  Just as you struggle to 
learn more about your subjects to advance in school, so you also 
need to know about your Lord so your knowledge of your faith 
keeps up with the level of your secular knowledge.  You can 
always improve in your spiritual life if you ask My help and 



follow My mission for your life.  Some are called to teach the 
children in religion class to pass your gift of faith on to the 
next generation.  As parents you may be called to supplement 
what your children are being taught about the faith.  Your 
example in your actions speaks volumes of what you believe to 
your children.  By seeing you pray, go to Mass, and help people, 
you are practicing what you preach and your children will see 
this.  See that schooling in religion is just as important a 
priority to learning as the secular subjects.” 
 
Sunday, August 22, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, life on earth is very temporary and 
any desires for the things on earth are wasted effort when this 
age will pass away.  Life in heaven on the other hand, is 
eternal and beautiful in My presence.  When I say to enter by 
the narrow road, I am asking you to seek that which is 
everlasting over that which is passing away.  The darkness of 
this life in the vision represents the evil that is present in 
this age.  While the bright lighted room represents the Light of 
My grace in heaven.  The narrow road that you must follow is one 
of blind faith and obedience to Me in following My laws and My 
Divine Will instead of your will.  I give each of you free will 
to love Me and serve Me.  
It is giving up your control of your life that will set your 
soul free.  Only by praising and worshiping your Lord first can 
you gain heaven.  I must be primary and first in all of your 
thoughts.  By total dedication and total commitment to following 
Me, you will be open to My saving grace so I can mold you into 
the holy life that is worthy of entering heaven.  By severing 
all of your earthly desires, you can be perfected enough to be 
one of My disciples in heaven.  Trust in Me always and follow My 
Light to your salvation.” 
 
Monday, August 23, 2004: (St. Rose of Lima) 
 Jesus said: “My people, your accomplishments and awards in 
this life are like winning medals in the Olympics.  Even though 
you may have worked long and hard for these things, the glory or 
reward for your work is done and soon forgotten.  This is true 
of most events in your life that are only temporary as new 
challenges soon take their place.  Many are consumed by seeking 
glory for themselves in the eyes of others.  Fame and riches are 
short in duration, but they are worldly desires because many 
seek them for selfish reasons.  It is better to seek a holy life 
for My greater glory than any glory of your own.  You may seek 
fame and riches and be disappointed because you could not reach 
such a goal.  Even if you do achieve these things, you are not 
satisfied with them for very long.  It is the heavenly treasures 



for helping people that will satisfy you more, because these are 
everlasting.  Look at your whole life as a work in progress that 
you are offering up to Me for My greater glory.  Then one day I 
will receive you at your death and you will become a part of My 
glory in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this large anchor tied to a stone 
represents the strong faith that I want each of you to have 
amidst the storms in the sea of life.  At times when you are 
detoured from your path to Me, you can drift away from Me in 
your unrepentant sins.  But when you are anchored with faith in 
Me, you can choose to be close to Me in all of your actions.  I 
have given you many gifts in life itself, salvation of your soul 
by My suffering on the cross, and My sacraments of grace in 
Baptism, Confession, and Holy Communion.  By consecrating 
everything to Me in following My Will and My Commandments, you 
are on the right path to heaven.  By forming a proper conscience 
to know right from wrong, you will be warned about sin that 
offends Me.  You have been given a gift of faith by your 
education from school and your parents.  Keep this anchor of 
faith with you and never sever My life line of grace to you.  It 
is by your eyes of faith that I lead you through life’s trials 
and your prayers are your strength to fall back on in hard 
times.  Share your faith with your families and evangelize 
others so they can have this anchor of stability in their lives 
with Me.  Give praise, glory, and thanks to Me for all these 
gifts that you have.”  
 
Tuesday, August 24, 2004: (St. Bartholomew) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My first disciples in My apostles 
had the gift of hearing My very words throughout the three years 
of My public ministry.  They did not know how much 
responsibility would fall on them to spread My Gospel to all the 
nations.  I had taught them, but they did not realize that I 
would be setting up a new Church based on My Gospel of love.  
After I died and was resurrected, I brought the power of the 
Holy Spirit in to them to give them courage, gifts of different 
languages, healing and speaking gifts.  This vision of Mass in a 
cave is how many early Christians had to hold their services in 
secret.  Breaking bread at Mass is still the focus of today’s 
Mass, but you are not as persecuted now.  A time is coming 
during the coming tribulation when again you may have to meet in 
secret.  Be prepared spiritually each day as this time of 
persecution will return in an age of evil that you have never 
seen before.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you take time to trim your yards 
and take care of your bushes.  Just as you want your house and 
yard to look presentable, you need to make your souls 



presentable to Me as well.  By coming to frequent Confession 
with contrite and humble hearts, I will forgive you of your 
sins, and your soul will be wiped clean of the filth of your 
sins.  Keep your souls pure at all times so you will be ready 
when I call you home.  Have your soul always pure when you 
receive Me in Holy Communion.  I also await your visits to Me in 
My Blessed Sacrament at Adoration or in My tabernacle.  Your 
friends and relatives need this advice to keep their souls pure.  
Do not be afraid to warn them of the dangers of sin and give 
them your example of going to Confession to a priest.  This is 
difficult to admit your sins, but it is humbling for you to 
acknowledge your imperfections and that you will strive to not 
repeat the same mistakes.  Habitual sin is the hardest to break 
because you have grown accustom to some sin controlling you.  
Call on My help in a special prayer so you can break this hold 
that a certain sin may have on you.  Recognize this weakness and 
do everything to avoid any near occasions of desire that could 
lead you into this sin.  By shutting it out of your mind at the 
first hint of a temptation, then you can say ‘Jesus help me.’ or 
‘In the Name of Jesus, take this temptation away.’  By fighting 
off these temptations before they can get a foothold, then you 
can ward off this sin.  I will recognize and reward you every 
time you refuse to be controlled by your sins.  I love all of 
you and I want to see you with pure souls ready to come to 
heaven.”    
 
Wednesday, August 25, 2004: (St. Louis of France) 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, you have seen many 
killed in Spain before on train explosions before an election.  
Now, again there are two suspicious planes downed in Russia 
right before another election.  I have warned you in America of 
a strong attempt to upset your elections by terrorist activity.  
Even though there are many working on your security, it will be 
difficult to prevent determined terrorists from attacking so 
many potential targets.  Because of your support for Israel and 
the fighting in Iraq and Afghanistan, you have angered many Arab 
factions against you.  That is why after September 11th your 
world will never be the same.  You are in the midst of a battle 
both politically and religiously that will continue into the 
time of tribulation.  Do not let down your guard because the 
Islamic terrorists will not be satisfied with peace treaties or 
cease fires.  Their goal is to destroy you any way they can, and 
they will not stop their attacks until this is accomplished.  I 
have shown you the Antichrist as an Arab, so this is a sign of 
your downfall and who will have a brief reign.  I detest war and 
all killing, but this is your future and see how it will come 
about.  I will be the victor in the end, so have faith and trust 



in Me to find protection and save your soul.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision is a sign that the 
terrorists are still looking for various ways to destroy your 
tall skyscrapers.  The roaming spotlight on this building is an 
attempt to locate a vulnerable spot to attack.  At night there 
could be terrorists breaking in to bring heavy amounts of 
plastic explosives to a large building to destroy it, much like 
the planes accomplished.  They will pick vulnerable targets that 
are least guarded and could cause a large amount of casualties 
during working hours.  If enough serious attacks occur, you 
could see large Muslim populations placed in your detention 
centers much like the Japanese and German citizens of this 
country were interned in World War II.  Hate from more killings 
will drive more divisions between the East and the West that 
even could result in a stoppage of Arab oil to the Western 
Nations.  Many nations will be held hostage to an access to 
energy supplies because of the rifts against Arab terrorists.  
The oil money will be more openly used to finance Arab terrorism 
all over the world.  As war and depressions will take their toll 
on all countries, you will see the world ripe for takeover by 
the Antichrist amidst much unrest.  Nations will applaud the 
Antichrist as a man of peace, but he will soon demand allegiance 
and power to control the world’s finances through chips in the 
body.  At this time you will go to My refuges for food and 
protection from the evil ones.  Trust in Me and I will bring an 
end to all evil all over the earth.  My victory will bring a 
renewal of the earth in the Era of Peace.”  
 
Thursday, August 26, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, what does it take for one person to 
take the life of another?  Ever since Cain killed Abel, man has 
been dealing with this side of his nature that is tempted by the 
evil one.  It is this inner hate that develops in a person that 
so blinds their rational conscience.  Normally, committing such 
an atrocity would be unthinkable.  Hate can come from several 
sources as a jealous lover, revenge for another killing or 
insult, or even over drugs and money.  Managing anger or hate in 
one’s life is very important so it will not lead you to such 
irrational behavior.  If you had love for everyone, then hate 
would not have any foundation.  If you treasured life as too 
precious to kill, again there would be no consideration of 
killing someone.  This love for each other is what is missing in 
your society and among your nations.  Some with wealth and power 
lord it over others for their own benefit.  This arrogance and 
open aggression stirs up envy, jealousy, and even hatred between 
countries.  Wars are stirred up over dictators, or control of a 
country’s resources.  In other cases there is a passive hate or 



a desire for one’s freedom when a woman kills her own child in 
abortion.  Either to avoid embarrassment or the expense or 
inconvenience of caring for a child, some mothers are shirking 
their responsibility to have their own children.  All killing 
starts with a decision in the heart to act out their aggression 
against an innocent life.  Taking a life violates My plan for 
that life and that is why this is a mortal sin and most offends 
Me.  It is because of America’s disregard for life in abortions, 
homicides, and even killing in war that you are calling down My 
wrath on your country.  Pray for peace and to stop your 
abortions or your country will cease to exist as you know it.”   
 
Thursday, August 26, 2004:
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said:  “My people, the Spanish speaking portion of 
America is growing every year and they are bringing more 
religious people into your churches.  There are many troubles in 
your country as your election is showing up.  It is time for 
your people to repent of your sins and spend more time praying 
for peace, poor sinners, and the stoppage of abortion.  If 
enough people were praying for your country, you would have less 
trials to deal with.  Give thanks to Me for all the gifts that 
your country has received.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your low interest rates have been 
encouraging an increasing number of new homes to be built.  This 
is a good sign for your struggling economy, but it puts more 
strain on making new jobs and providing the utilities needed for 
each new home.  The freshness of a new home should also inspire 
My people to have freshly cleansed souls from frequent 
Confession.  Cleanse the inside as much as you cleanse the 
outside.  Choose good prayer habits to keep your focus on Me and 
not on worldly desires.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are so used to driving and 
walking that it is hard to live with limited freedom in your 
mobility.  Some have difficulty seeing, some have problems with 
walking, and others are not able to drive a car any longer.  As 
you have to deal with your aging disabilities, be thankful that 
you have people around you willing to assist you.  If someone 
offers you help, be generous to allow them to assist you, even 
though your pride may be hurt.  People are sincere in helping 
the disabled and it is one of your corporal works of mercy.  
Those, who have gained in their years, need to be thankful for 
your long life and the experiences that you have shared with 
others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing dying older patients 
and terminal young people dying from cancer and other diseases.  
It is difficult to watch a family member deteriorate over time 



in a stroke or lapses of memory.  There is some solace in that 
they had a full life and are now being called home.  Seeing 
younger people dying of terminal illnesses is a lot harder on 
spouses and parents because they did not enjoy that many years 
of life.  You all know that you can die at any time, but it is 
harder to accept when it is your life coming to a close.  At 
times it may be difficult for a loved one to let their friend or 
relative pass.  You have enjoyed their life for a while and it 
is hard to face separation.  Yet, you cannot deny someone to 
pass into the next life where all of you will come one day.  
Pray for each soul that passes that they may be saved, even if 
they suffer some time in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you see someone pass away, you 
are struck by how mortal you are, and how short your life is 
here on earth.  This should help you to focus on how precious 
your time is in this life.  It should help you also to set your 
priorities more focused on heavenly things than just being 
entertained.  You are here to show Me how much you love Me and 
those around you.  Prepare your lives with prayer and good deeds 
in your hands so when you come to your judgment, you will not 
have empty hands.  When I recognize My disciples, I will claim 
you as ‘mine’ forever.  The devil will claim those who have 
rejected Me and served only themselves.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, do not be so concerned with your 
financial success and status in this life because it will not 
bring you closer to heaven.  The more possessions you own, the 
more distractions there will be to lead you away from Me.  
Leading a simpler life is how the saints desired to live so they 
were less compromised by worldly concerns.  The accomplishments 
that I am looking for is how you helped others with the right 
intention in your hearts of not looking for any gain for 
yourselves.  Think of this test of love of Me and love of your 
neighbor and you will truly be ready to live a good Christian 
life.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, without a beacon or good star, or 
satellite readings, it would be difficult to find your way in 
fog, clouds, or night.  That is why you must have your spiritual 
beacons to navigate life as well.  Whenever you are in trouble, 
you can call on My gifts and My Light to lead you.  You can pray 
to the Holy Spirit for discernment in what job or profession to 
take.  You can rely on My grace in Confession to remove any 
guilt of your sins.  You can find My love and help at any 
tabernacle to strengthen you in handling your daily trials.  
Look to Me for your direction, and I will lead you home to 
heaven.” 
 
Friday, August 27, 2004: (St. Monica) 



 Jesus said: “My son, this message of preparation about the 
five wise virgins and the five foolish virgins is all about your 
mission.  I have given you the title of your book: ‘Prepare for 
the Great Tribulation and the Era of Peace.’  This message is 
all about spiritual preparation of your soul to be pure at the 
end of this age or at your death, whichever comes first.  There 
is a time of waiting before the groom invited the guests to come 
in.  It is during this time that you should take care to go to 
frequent Confession and pray your daily prayers.  Just because 
you may think that you have many years before your death, do not 
fall asleep spiritually by putting off your conversion or 
putting off making your confession.  You may die suddenly 
without any time to purify your soul.  If you are not faithful 
to Me, and you go about in your sins unrepentant, and you know I 
am coming, how can you be saved?  You will find the gates of 
heaven locked as with the five foolish virgins and you will not 
be able to enter because I do not know you.  If you truly love 
Me and want to enter heaven, then be like the five wise virgins 
and put grace into your soul as they put extra oil into their 
lamps.  I am always waiting until your dying breath for you to 
repent of your sins and ask My forgiveness.  Do not put off this 
spiritual preparation or you may not enter heaven.  Strive in 
your evangelization of souls with prayer and fasting because you 
are struggling to save souls from the clutches of the devil and 
he will not give up without a fight for each soul.  When you 
reach heaven,  you will give Me praise and glory that you were 
allowed the grace of being saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, your government has built several 
underground cities and caves to house armies and protect some in 
case of a dramatic problem on the surface of the earth.  They 
are prepared for a massive biological attack, a nuclear attack, 
an asteroid or comet striking, or a massive volcanic 
disturbance.  Some have also prepared at refuges some food and 
water for those who will be brought there by their angels.  It 
takes considerable planning and finances to fund these 
underground ventures so they know something is coming which they 
are not telling the people.  There will be some catastrophic 
events before the Antichrist declares himself.  So be prepared 
spiritually and physically with your backpacks so you can come 
to My refuges for protection from whatever events will be 
happening.” 
 
Saturday, August 28, 2004: (St. Augustine) 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of a hand gun 
represents how violent your society has become.  Instead of love 
of Me and love of your neighbor, your society has filled this 
absence of love with hate and apathy.  You have focused more on 



yourselves with little  care for Me or others.  This is a result 
of your striving for independence to rely only on yourself.  You 
can see just in your news what makes the headlines.  Violence is 
seen from terrorism in killing civilians, shootings in drug 
neighborhoods, and war in Iraq and Afghanistan.  There is even 
violence not seen in your news with the many unborn being killed 
in abortions.  Look again at your television programming in how 
many programs display violence in fighting and murders.  Even 
the cartoons are teaching violence to your young children.  
Instead of compromise, you are answering your problems at the 
end of a gun which only causes more violence in revenge or 
retaliation.  If you want to turn your death culture around, it 
must first start with following My Commandments in love of God 
and love of neighbor.  Love must be seen in your immediate  
families among parents to stop divorce, and among family members 
in forgiving each other.  If you cannot have peace in your own 
families, how is love going to spread across your nation and to 
other nations?  Pray for your marriages of man and woman to stay 
together.  Pray for sinners not to seek killing each other.  
Pray for peace among nations in stopping wars and terrorism.  If 
you let Satan and the world run your life, you will have chaos 
and hate.  If you let Me run your life, you will have peace and 
love in your family.  The choice is yours, America, and your 
actions will determine your fate.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, you like to watch the athletes give 
everything they can in their attempt to win medals or football 
games.  It is the spirited players that seem to give that last 
bit of effort that makes them win.  In life you have a different 
goal in seeking to win heaven, but you will be judged on your 
actions.  If you are lazy and give in to your earthly desires, 
you could miss your opportunity to gain heaven.  Every day you 
must struggle hard in your sufferings and trials to follow My 
Commandments, even in face of the devil’s many temptations.  You 
are to be spirited disciples that desire to please Me more than 
yourself.  When your goal is My greater glory than your own 
glory, then you will win as I judge you.  I look for humility 
and a desire to share what you have with others.  You all are 
trying out in life to make My team in heaven, so do not let Me 
down and keep trying your best to be holy and you will see your 
reward in heaven.”  
 
Sunday, August 29, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, today’s readings are focused on 
humility, and do not let your pride lead you astray.  Just as I 
died for all the sins of mankind, you are not ready to save your 
life until you are willing to give it up to Me.  You truly are 
nothing without Me, but you are here as a test of your 



faithfulness to Me.  You are called to know, love, and serve Me, 
and do not follow the evil one, who in his pride, refused to 
serve Me.  I have called you each day to give your will 
completely over to My Divine Will in total consecration.  
Everything you have and do comes from Me and you can see by the 
order of nature how every plant, animal, and even the stars obey 
Me and fulfill their purpose.  The ultimate in controlling your 
pride is to admit that you are a sinner and are not yet perfect 
in your actions.  When you see the guilt of your sins and how 
they offend Me, you will want to come and seek My forgiveness 
with contrite hearts.  Those, who are sincere in their 
contrition at Confession, I will forgive and I will purify your 
soul with My sanctifying grace.  It is humbling to bring 
yourself to the priest in Confession, but this is your source of 
grace and strength in your spiritual life to be pure in My 
sight.  All people are faced with this decision in life to 
either serve Me or yourself.  By being humble and obedient to My 
Commandments, I will bring you into My wedding feast in heaven.  
If you are too prideful and do not commit your life to Me in 
love and service, your pride could even lead you to eternal 
suffering in hell.  He, who exalts himself over Me, will find 
hell, but he, who humbles himself in My service, will gain 
eternal life in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you these sports 
stadiums because this is where the Antichrist will be giving his 
speeches and it will be televised all over the world.  The black 
stairs rising to the top is an indication of the Antichrist’s 
rise to power.  I have told you that his reign will be short and 
not to look at his face because he will have demonic powers to 
influence your mind to worship him.  If you heed My signs of the 
world famine, a schism in the Church, and forced chips in the 
body, you will be calling on Me to have your guardian angels 
lead you to My refuges of protection.  At the refuges My angel 
will protect you from the demons and evil people who are trying 
to kill you.  Trust in My grace and power so you will not be at 
your homes when the evil people seek you out.” 
 
Monday, August 30, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, those of My home town in Nazareth 
thought they knew of My beginnings and they could not understand 
how God could come as a man to them.  They did not know nor 
understand My Blessed Mother’s virgin birth that was conceived 
by the power of the Holy Spirit.  They did not know or believe 
in the angel Gabriel’s announcement of My coming to My Blessed 
Mother when she said ‘yes’ to the angel in her fiat.  I was born 
in Bethlehem as acknowledged by Micah.  If these people really 
knew My true beginnings and listened to My words of wisdom, then 



they could have accepted Me.  But instead they refused to 
believe that God could be incarnated as a man and they did not 
have faith in My words.  Because of their unbelief, I could not 
perform many miracles in their town.  This is the same situation 
with many modern day prophets where it is hard to believe for 
their peers that I could be speaking directly to people.  But I 
have given some a mission to spread My Gospel message throughout 
all the nations.  Each prophet has a special mission and you can 
discern their messages by comparing them to Scripture to see 
that they conform to My ways.  Even test the fruits of their 
work and how they behave in society.  Even if you believe in 
their words, I will acknowledge your good intentions to learn 
from their messages how to follow a holy life.  This is why My 
prophets have a responsibility to proclaim My message publicly 
and lead lives of good example to others.  Give praise and 
thanks to Me that I visit My people through the Gospel and My 
prophets.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this message on removing your 
televisions and computer monitors has been given before (8-11-
2003, 5-28-2003, 2-10-2000), but this is a serious message as 
the time before the tribulation grows close.  I have warned you 
previously after the Warning to remove these screens so you 
would not be influenced or controlled by the Antichrist.  He 
will have demonic powers to influence your minds by looking at 
his eyes and he will try to make you worship him.  He will have 
the technical ability to place subliminal messages on these 
screens to affect your subconscious minds.  Now, I am telling 
you if you see an evil one  or one claiming to be Me before the 
Warning to also remove these screens from your homes.  If you 
hear evil things on the radio, get rid of your radios as well.  
When you see pictures or quotations from the Antichrist in your 
newspapers, then remove them and stop your newspapers.  By the 
time you have to stop your phones, TVs, newspapers, and all 
forms of communication, then you will be about the time to go to 
My refuges because you will have a hard time to know what is 
going on in the world to warn you.  This will be a difficult 
time to take away these things that have become a part of your 
life, but My requests are given to save your souls from the 
influence of the evil beast of Revelation.  Do not have fear of 
this evil one because you can call on Me and My angels to 
protect you.  Do not depend on your own defenses, but call on My 
power because you will be dealing with principalities and powers 
of evil angels.  We will do battle for you if you just call on 
our help.  Trust in Me for I will be victorious over this brief 
reign of the Antichrist.  Those, who are strong and heed My 
warnings will be saved, but those, who are lazy and follow the 
Antichrist, could be lost forever.” 



 
Tuesday, August 31, 2004:
 Jesus said: “My people, your authority of man comes through 
the written word and spoken word of your media, but My authority 
comes through My Word, My angels and creation.  I also call on 
My faithful to defend My Word and spread My love to all the 
nations.  Today’s Gospel shows My authority over demons as I 
cast them out of people in My miracles.  I call on My priests to 
cast out demons in exorcisms and for My faithful to pray over 
the possessed with prayers of deliverance.  I healed many by 
forgiving sins before healing the body.  People with gifts of 
healing also can heal the effects of sin and heal the body.  The 
greatest healing is in Confession when your souls are cleansed 
from your sins.  Whenever you violate My authority, this is when 
you commit  sin against Me.  You see My authority in nature how 
everything obeys Me.  Cloning and manipulating DNA is against My 
plan for nature.  Homosexual acts, birth control, and unnatural 
means of conception also are sinful and violate My plan.  When 
you are chastised by the weather and some disease, this is 
nature’s reaction to your sin.  Follow My Commandments and you 
will be in harmony with Me and nature.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, you have been blessed with many 
beautiful traditions in My Church.  You treasure the old ornate 
altars, the beautiful statues and icons.  There are beautiful 
stained glass windows, colorful vestments, golden ornate 
chalices and ciboriums, and beautiful books with old readings.  
Many of these are being stored away as treasures too valuable to 
be discarded.  This former beauty in My churches is being 
stripped and the children are not receiving the richness of 
faith that My older faithful have experienced.  It is the effect 
on the souls today that many do not know about the lives of the 
saints.  You can imitate My life of love and you may be 
fortunate to find some good books on the saints.  Keep My 
Commandments and My traditions as long as you can, and do not 
follow any New Age influences of the evil one.  A time is coming 
when you will have difficulty finding a proper Mass as My 
faithful  will have to go underground for protection.  Hope and 
trust in Me because I will be victorious over all the evil 
ones.” 


